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1 P R O C E E D I N G S 

2 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KANDACE F. MELILLO: We' re 

3 on t h e r e c o r d . 

4 This i s the time and place set aside f o r a f u r t h e r 

5 pre-hearing conference i n the matter of V e r i zon 

6 Pennsylvania, Inc. and Verizon North. I t involves t h e i r 

7 2007 p r i c e change o p p o r t u n i t y or PCO f i l i n g s . Also, t h i s 

S case in v o l v e s the O f f i c e of Small Business Advocate versus 

9 Verizon Pennsylvania and Verizon North. 

10 I have s i x d i f f e r e n t docket numbers here and these 

11 matters are a l l consolidated. There's a Docket No. 

12 R-00061914, P-00001854F1000 and R-00061914C0001. They a l l 

13 have t o do w i t h the Verizon North f i l i n g . And then w i t h 

14 respect t o Verizon Pennsylvania, we have Docket Nos. 

15 R-00061915, P-00930715F1000 and R-00061915C0001. 

16 These dockets are a l l consolidated f o r purposes of 

17 hearing and dec i s i o n by order dated March 5, 2007. I am 

18 A d m i n i s t r a t i v e Law Judge Kandace F. M e l i l l o , assigned by the 

19 Commission t o preside i n these matters. 

20 I note the appearances t h i s afternoon of Suzan Paiva, 

21 Esquire on behalf of Verizon Pennsylvania, Inc. and Verizon 

22 North, Inc.; Steven Gray, Esquire on behalf of the O f f i c e of 

23 Small Business Advocate; Robert Eckenrod, Esquire on behalf 

24 of the Office of Trial Staff and Joel Cheskis, Esquire on 

25 behalf of the O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate. Good afternoon, 
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everyone. 

MR. GRAY: Good afternoon, Your Honor. 

JUDGE MELILLO: This pre-hearing conference was 

scheduled today as the r e s u l t of the Commission's entry of 

i t s f i n a l o p i n i o n and order w i t h respect t o the Verizon 

Pennsylvania and Verizon North p e t i t i o n f o r r e c o n s i d e r a t i o n 

on October 25, 2007 w i t h respect t o the 2006 PCO proceeding. 

I i n d i c a t e d i n a p r i o r order i n t h i s case t h a t I 

would schedule another pre-hearing conference a f t e r e n t r y of 

t h a t order. I t i s my understanding t h a t the Commission has 

provided f i v e months f o r us t o l i t i g a t e the 2007 PCO 

proceedings and f o r me t o issue a recommended decision. 

We need t o set a new procedural schedule today. The 

o l d procedural schedule was b a s i c a l l y rescinded due to the 

Commission's acceptance of r e c o n s i d e r a t i o n and now t h e i r 

f i n a l order on re c o n s i d e r a t i o n i n the 2006 PCO proceedings. 

Does anyone want t o present a schedule? 

MR. GRAY: Yes, Your Honor. This i s Steve Gray. We 

have been t a l k i n g by e-mail about the schedule and I wanted 

to work backwards w i t h the p a r t i e s so we are able t o f i n d 

some middle ground between everybody's c o n f l i c t i n g previous 

engagements. 

Your Honor, you said you wanted the r e p l y b r i e f s i n 

hand by August 17th. 

JUDGE MELILLO: That's c o r r e c t . 
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1 MR. GRAY: And I t h i n k Ms. Paiva s a i d t h a t t h a t 

2 date's a problem f o r her, so we could s t a r t by making the 

3 r e p l y b r i e f s due August 16th. 

4 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . That's a Thursday. 

5 MR. GRAY: That's a Thursday. Then backing up t o 

6 August 7th, Tuesday, August 7th f o r the main b r i e f s -- and 

7 I ' l l e x p l a i n t h a t date i n the context of the p a r t i e s ' 

8 suggestion t o b a s i c a l l y schedule one day f o r hearings. 

9 And so, since Your Honor s a i d you weren't a v a i l a b l e 

10 J u l y 26th i n the afternoon --

11 JUDGE MELILLO: That's c o r r e c t . 

12 MR. GRAY: I thought we'd go w i t h Wednesday, J u l y 

13 25th. That also steers c l e a r of Ms. Paiva's c o n f l i c t i n the 

14 previous week. 

15 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . But I had sent out an e-

16 mail t o the p a r t i e s t h a t I r e a l l y wanted the main b r i e f s by 

17 August 3rd. I n the previous schedules, we had provided at 

18 l e a s t 14 days f o r r e p l y b r i e f s . I n f a c t , one schedule 

19 provided I t h i n k 19 days f o r r e p l y b r i e f s . 

20 MS. PAIVA: That's why I r e - d i d -- t h i s i s Ms. Paiva 

21 -- t h a t ' s why I r e - d i d the schedule i n the l a s t t h i n g t h a t I 

22 sent because i t d i d n ' t seem l i k e we could do the 25th f o r a 

23 hearing and get the main b r i e f s i n by August 3rd. That j u s t 

24 d i d n ' t seem t o leave enough time. 

25 MR. GRAY: Your Honor, August 3rd makes a d i f f e r e n c e 
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1 t o you between August 3rd and August 7th? 

2 JUDGE MELILLO: Well, i t ' s f o u r days. I t ' s over a 

3 weekend. There's a weekend i n t e r v e n i n g . The d i f f i c u l t y I 

4 have i s we have i n t e r n a l deadlines and having the main b r i e f 

5 e a r l i e r i s a b e n e f i t t o me because I can then s t a r t w i t h my 

6 anal y s i s of the l e g a l issues and then of course I would 

7 f o l l o w up then w i t h the r e p l y b r i e f s f o r the response t o 

8 those l e g a l arguments. I t allows me t o get s t a r t e d . U n t i l 

9 I have the main b r i e f , I r e a l l y don't know what the p a r t i e s ' 

10 l e g a l p o s i t i o n s are going t o be f o r sure. 

11 MR. GRAY: I f we had t o have them on August 3rd, then 

12 we could move the hearings back t o Tuesday, J u l y 24th. That 

13 gives us a week and a h a l f f o r main b r i e f s . We're not going 

14 t o get more time f o r r e p l y b r i e f s , but i f t h a t ' s what we 

15 have t o do, t h a t ' s what we have t o do. 

16 MS. PAIVA: What are you t r y i n g t o get --

17 MR. GRAY: I'm t r y i n g t o create as much space up 

18 f r o n t f o r the non-company d i r e c t . 

19 MS. PAIVA: And i s the non-company d i r e c t r e a l l y 

20 going t o be a r e b u t t a l of Verizon's d i r e c t ? I'm j u s t 

21 wondering why you need so much time i n between the two. 

22 MR. GRAY: Probably. I t ' s probably going t o be 

23 e f f e c t i v e l y some r e b u t t a l , s o r t of l i k e i n a base ra t e case, 

24 where the company puts their direct on f i r s t and then a l l 

25 the non-company p a r t i e s put on e s s e n t i a l l y d i r e c t . 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

63 

JUDGE MELILLO: I s there a reason why the Verizon 

Pennsylvania/Verizon North proposed schedule -- the l a s t one 

I received had Verizon/Verizon North d i r e c t due May 24th and 

then other p a r t i e s ' d i r e c t due June 11th, and then r e b u t t a l 

due June 25th, s u r r e b u t t a l J u l y 9th, hearing J u l y 12th or 

13th and t h a t allowed the p a r t i e s more time f o r the r e p l y 

b r i e f s and two weeks f o r the r e p l y b r i e f s . Was there a 

reason t h a t d i d n ' t work f o r the p a r t i e s ? 

MR. GRAY: That's only 18 days f o r d i r e c t testimony, 

Your Honor. That i s not much time at a l l . I ' d happily burn 

up the time on the back end w i t h the b r i e f i n g schedule t o 

get more time up f r o n t . 

MS. PAIVA: I'm assuming you guys already have some 

idea of what you're going t o say i n your d i r e c t testimony 

because we know what the issues are. I t ' s not going t o be, 

I mean, we may put i n some numbers and th i n g s i n d e t a i l i n 

our testimony, but --

MR. CHESKIS: Your Honor, t h i s i s Joel Cheskis of the 

OCA. We also had some concerns about doing d i r e c t testimony 

i n 18 days. 

JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . 

MR. GRAY: Since Verizon doesn't t h i n k t h a t having a 

f r e s h new f i l i n g i s h e l p f u l , the problem i s there's a l o t of 

d e t a i l s i n these numbers l i k e the three month overlap issue. 

And so there's going t o be a l o t -- we're going t o have t o 
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1 see i n May as t o what Verizon's t h i n k i n g i s about t h a t , what 

2 the overlap revenue i s , keeping a l l t h i s s t r a i g h t . 

3 And w i t h such a short amount of time between t h e i r 

4 d i r e c t and the non-company d i r e c t , t h a t ' s not going t o go 

5 smoothly at a l l . 

6 JUDGE MELILLO: So you're t h i n k i n g about the need t o 

7 do discovery? 

MR. GRAY: Absolutely, Your Honor. 

9 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . 

10 MR. GRAY: We've done some of t h a t now. 

11 JUDGE MELILLO: I understand. Frankly, I have some 

12 concerns about t h i s whole matter, too. I read the 

13 Commission's f i n a l order on re c o n s i d e r a t i o n . I understand 

14 about them wanting the company t o or agreeing t o allow the 

15 companies t o r o l l i n the changes i n the 2008 f i l i n g s which I 

16 guess would be l a t e r t h i s year i n November and December. 

17 MS. PAIVA: They're due November 1st. I t goes i n t o 

18 e f f e c t January 1st. 

19 JUDGE MELILLO: But on the other hand, I believe i n 

20 one of the e-mails I received from the p a r t i e s t h a t was 

21 c i r c u l a t e d today, there was a statement t h a t a l l matters are 

22 before me. But I believe t h a t I am bound by the 

23 Commission's f i n a l order from the 2006 PCO proceedings. I 

24 obviously don't want to have a problem with delineating 

25 where my r e s p o n s i b i l i t y would s t a r t and where i t would end. 
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1 So I was going t o say t h a t I am going t o need some 

2 k i n d of very c l e a r d e l i n eated testimony from Verizon so t h a t 

3 I can put t h i s a l l together and not somehow impact what's 

4 going t o happen l a t e r t h i s year. 

5 And also, whenever t h a t l a t e r f i l i n g i s made, i t w i l l 

6 provide an o p p o r t u n i t y I believe f o r the p a r t i e s t o more 

7 c l e a r l y understand what the company i s supposed t o be 

8 f i l i n g , and I would take i t t h a t i f there were a problem --

9 I don't know how t h a t ' s a l l going t o work out, but there may 

10 be some p a r t i e s who may disagree w i t h t h a t f i l i n g , t h a t i t 

11 i n e f f e c t i s a compliance f i l i n g . So I'm going t o need 

12 something p r e t t y c l e a r myself. 

13 MS. PAIVA: You mean c l e a r i n the sense of what i s 

14 s t i l l before you t h a t has t o be decided versus what i s 

15 already - -

16 JUDGE MELILLO: Right. 

17 MS. PAIVA: -- by the Commission's order? 

18 JUDGE MELILLO: Right, because my understanding i s 

19 Verizon and Verizon North made t h e i r f i l i n g s based on t h e i r 

20 p o s i t i o n s , and now those p o s i t i o n s have been r u l e d upon or 

21 some of them at l e a s t have been r u l e d upon by the Commission 

22 and changed. 

23 There i s going t o be some revenue a t t r i b u t i o n i n 

24 there. There's a matter of timing. I agree with Mr. Gray, 

25 there's t h a t three month issue. I t h i n k we're going t o have 
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1 t o very c l e a r l y provide some d e l i n e a t i o n on t h a t . 

2 MS. PAIVA: We could do t h a t i n our testimony. The 

3 three month issue i s a new one before you f o r the 2 007 case. 

4 The two t h a t come out of the 2006 case are the a t t r i b u t i o n 

5 f o r moving t h a t revenue and the l i n e counts, changing the 

6 l i n e counts t h a t are assumed. 

7 JUDGE MELILLO: Well, are you going t o be changing 

8 the date on which you do the l i n e counts t h a t -- your 

9 p o s i t i o n i s t h a t you want t o back t h a t up three months? 

10 MS. PAIVA: That's a d i f f e r e n t issue, backing up 

11 three months, although I guess there could be a sub-issue 

12 t h a t comes out of t h a t t h a t would maybe be r a i s e d by the 

13 other p a r t i e s , but the issue of the l i n e counts i s , they 

14 t o l d us t o use l i n e counts from June of the previous year, 

15 so f o r t h i s case i t would be June 30, 2006. 

16 We had used p r o j e c t e d l i n e counts, so they said no, 

17 you can't do t h a t , so we have t o change t h a t i n our f i l i n g . 

18 The three months issue has t o do w i t h the p e r i o d of time 

19 over which the revenue f i g u r e s are c o l l e c t e d , whether we 

20 move t h a t back a quarter b a s i c a l l y , so i t ' s a d i f f e r e n t 

21 issue. But you're r i g h t , we could l a y t h i s out i n our 

22 testimony I t h i n k i n a way t h a t w i l l make i t more h e l p f u l t o 

23 you. 

24 MR. GRAY: That's an i n t e r e s t i n g t w i s t . I f you move 

25 the h i s t o r i c p e r i o d back three months, I'm sure everyone i s 
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t h i n k i n g t h a t your l i n e count date i s the day before the 
/ 

2 beginning of the h i s t o r i c p e r i o d . The assumption would be 

3 i t would be March 31, 2006. 

4 MS. PAIVA: You allud e d t o t h a t i n one of your e-mail 

5 messages. Of course, the order, the Commission's order 

6 doesn't say use the l a s t day of the revenue period. I t says 

7 June 30, 2006. 

8 MR. GRAY: Well, of course 

9 MS. PAIVA: I guess I have t o take t h a t back 

10 i n t e r n a l l y and see what p o s i t i o n we're going t o take. 

11 MR. GRAY: They're of course not t h i n k i n g of any 2007 

12 PCO issues i n the 2006 order, so I'm t h i n k i n g i t was p r e t t y 

13 c l e a r what the h i s t o r i c p e r i o d was i n the 2006 case and then 

14 they t o l d you t o use June 30, 2005, so I suspect t h a t ' s k i n d 

15 of where t h e i r t h i n k i n g i s , i s the day before t h a t h i s t o r i c 

16 p e r i o d begins. But i f we went t o l i t i g a t e t h a t , t h a t w i l l 

17 be a f u r t h e r complication. 

18 MS. PAIVA: I know. I guess t h a t ' s r e a l l y a question 

19 f o r my c l i e n t s , but I'm c e r t a i n l y going t o take t h a t back t o 

20 them. 

21 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . Well, I t h i n k we're c l e a r 

22 t h a t we're going t o need some d e l i n e a t i o n , some very c l e a r 

23 testimony from Verizon, so what date can Verizon have i t s 

24 direct testimony prepared and provided to the parties? 

25 MS. PAIVA: I had proposed May 24th, and my witness 
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1 i s on vac a t i o n the previous week, so I don't want to move i t 

2 up any e a r l i e r than t h a t because, as you said, you guys want 

3 i t t o be d e t a i l e d and h e l p f u l t o you, so I wanted to s t a r t 

4 w i t h t h a t as the f i r s t date i n our schedule. 

5 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . Then what would be the 

6 date f o r other p a r t i e s ' d i r e c t testimony t o be f i l e d ? 

7 MR. GRAY: Well, Your Honor, t h i s i s where I wanted 

8 t o t r y and push t h i s as l a t e i n t o June i n t o possible, even 

9 i f we compress the r e b u t t a l and s u r r e b u t t a l around, i f we go 

10 t h a t route, t o give us the most amount of time t o untangle 

11 t h i s . 

12 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . What would the p a r t i e s 

13 then propose f o r other p a r t i e s ' s d i r e c t ? 

14 MR. GRAY: I was going t o suggest June 2 9th. 

15 JUDGE MELILLO: So t h a t would be a month and f i v e 

16 days, I guess? 

17 MR. GRAY: Right. That's a Friday. 

18 MS. PAIVA: That's l i k e a week more than a month. 

19 How about June 22nd? That s t i l l gives you a month, a month 

20 and a couple days. 

21 MR. GRAY: And where i s the hearing f a l l i n g at t h i s 

22 point? 

23 MS. PAIVA: I don't know. I guess the f i r s t question 

24 is, do we need to have some rebuttal and surrebuttal, or is 

25 t h a t j u s t one a d d i t i o n a l round of testimony? And then i t 
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1 looks l i k e we could go f o r the hearing e i t h e r on the 12th or 

2 13th or the 24th or 25th, depending on how much time we want 

3 t o leave f o r b r i e f i n g . 

4 MR. GRAY: Right. 

5 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . I be l i e v e we shortened 

6 the turn-around time f o r discovery f o r seven days i n a p r i o r 

7 procedural order. I s th a t going t o be h e l p f u l ? 

8 MR. GRAY: That w i l l be h e l p f u l . 

9 JUDGE MELILLO: To have discovery i n seven days. 

10 MR. GRAY: Seven calendar days? 

11 JUDGE MELILLO: I believe t h a t ' s what i t was from the 

12 p r i o r procedural order. Let's see. Revised procedural 

13 order, t h i s was suspended but i t was r e a l l y suspended 

14 p r i m a r i l y f o r the l i t i g a t i o n schedule. 

15 The revi s e d procedural order dated March 9 provides 

16 seven days, seven calendar days. 

17 MR. GRAY: Okay. 

18 JUDGE MELILLO: Are the p a r t i e s agreeable t o that? 

19 MS. PAIVA: I was assuming t h a t t h a t wasn't changed. 

20 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . Very w e l l . Then i t w i l l 

21 stay t h a t way. A l l r i g h t . Well, do the p a r t i e s p r e f e r --

22 i f we have Verizon's d i r e c t d e f i n i t e l y going t o be provided 

23 on May 24. That's an in-hand date, can be s a t i s f i e d through 

24 e-mail i f followed by hard copy next day or f i r s t class, as 

25 long as we get the e-mail. 
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1 MR. GRAY: Your Honor, why don't we make l i k e Ms. 

2 Paiva suggested, we have the non-company d i r e c t due Friday, 

3 June 2 2nd. 

4 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . 

5 MR. GRAY: I'm going t o see i f I can't work i n 

6 r e b u t t a l and s u r r e b u t t a l here. You could have a l l p a r t y 

7 r e b u t t a l be three weeks l a t e r on J u l y 13th, and a l l p a r t y 

8 s u r r e b u t t a l on the 20th, and then a hearing Tuesday, J u l y 

9 24th. 

10 MS. PAIVA: My problem i s , we have a hearing the 19th 

11 and 2 0th, so i t ' s going t o be hard f o r me t o do testimony on 

12 the 20th. 

13 JUDGE MELILLO: Do the p a r t i e s want some time o f f the 

14 record t o discuss t h i s ? 

15 MR. ECKENROD: Your Honor, t h i s i s Rob Eckenrod. I'm 

16 p r e t t y good w i t h a l l the dates t h a t Steve Gray mentioned. 

17 I t seems l i k e the only date t h a t we have a l i t t l e b i t of 

18 problem w i t h at the moment i s Ms. Paiva's c o n f l i c t f o r the 

19 19th and 20th. I s there any way -- I don't know how the 

20 p a r t i e s f e e l about moving t h a t a l i t t l e b i t closer t o the 

21 hearing date. Usually w i t h s u r r e b u t t a l , you don't r e a l l y 

22 have t o have a b i g lag time between s u r r e b u t t a l and the 

23 hearing. 

24 MR. GRAY: I f you could move the hearing to the 25th, 

25 Wednesday, the 25th, and have s u r r e b u t t a l Monday, the 23rd. 
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1 JUDGE MELILLO: I s t h a t acceptable? 

2 MR. ECKENROD: That's acceptable t o me, Your Honor. 

3 JUDGE MELILLO: I s t h a t Mr. Eckenrod? You're going 

4 to need t o keep your voice c l o s e r t o the phone. 

5 MR. ECKENROD: I s t h i s b e t t e r . Your Honor? 

6 JUDGE MELILLO: Yes, i t i s . Thank you. 

7 MR. ECKENROD: Thank you. 

8 MS. PAIVA: And then w e ' l l do the hearing on the 2 5th 

9 and then have the main b r i e f on August 3rd? 

10 MR. GRAY: That's c o r r e c t . 

11 MS. PAIVA: I guess we could do t h a t , so s u r r e b u t t a l 

12 the 23rd, hearing the 25th. Okay. 

13 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . Now, on the t r a n s c r i p t 

14 turn-around time, I believe we have a three-day turnaround. 

15 Do the p a r t i e s want t o change that? I s Verizon w i l l i n g t o 

16 pay f o r one-day turnaround on the t r a n s c r i p t ? Because 

1 7 you're t a l k i n g about having the hearing on the 25th of July. 

18 Three day turnaround would put t r a n s c r i p t s not due u n t i l I 

19 guess around the 30th or 31st of Jul y . 

20 MS. PAIVA: Right. I guess so. Even i f we d i d i t on 

21 the 24th, we'd probably s t i l l have the same issue, so --

22 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . Mr. Gray, do you want t o 

23 repeat the schedule t h a t the p a r t i e s have agreed to? 

24 MR. GRAY: Okay. I'm going t o s t a r t at the top. We 

25 have May 24th f o r Verizon d i r e c t . We have June 22nd f o r 
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1 non-company d i r e c t . We have J u l y 13th i s a l l p a r t y 

2 r e b u t t a l . We have J u l y 23rd ( a l l p a r t y s u r r e b u t t a l . 

3 Hearings i n Harrisburg Wednesday, J u l y 25th; main b r i e f , 

4 August 3rd; r e p l y b r i e f , August 16th. 

5 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . I guess t h a t does seem a 

6 l i t t l e c o u n t e r - i n t u i t i v e t o me, now t h a t I'm look i n g at 

7 t h i s . I t h i n k we've allowed ourselves more time f o r r e p l y 

8 b r i e f than main b r i e f , r i g h t ? 

9 MR. GRAY: That's c o r r e c t . 

10 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . That i s counter-

11 i n t u i t i v e . A l l r i g h t . I ' l l agree t o go t o the seventh, but 

12 I want your b r i e f s by three o'clock. 

13 MR. GRAY: Okay, e-mail service okay? 

M JUDGE MELILLO: That's f i n e . 

15 (Pause. ) 

16 JUDGE MELILLO: The court r e p o r t e r reminded me, we 

17 want t o make sure t h a t w i t h the e x t r a days, do you s t i l l 

18 want one-day turnaround, Ms. Paiva? 

19 MS. PAIVA: That gives us almost two weeks. I f we do 

20 i t on three day turnaround, do we get i t on the 3 0th? 

21 JUDGE MELILLO: Hold on j u s t a minute. 

22 (Pause. ) 

23 JUDGE MELILLO: The court r e p o r t e r said t h a t you 

24 would get i t on Monday. That would be the 30th. 

25 MS. PAIVA: That's probably good enough, then. 
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1 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . We'll do i t t h a t way, 

2 then. I've l i t i g a t e d p l e n t y i n my l i f e and I know the main 

3 b r i e f , you probably need more time f o r t h a t , but I'm wearing 

4 a d i f f e r e n t hat now. 

5 MR. GRAY: We appreciate your f l e x i b i l i t y . 

6 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . Well, l e t ' s see i f 

7 there's anything else here. We have a schedule. Verizon 

8 has agreed t o be as ab s o l u t e l y c r y s t a l c l e a r as possible i n 

9 i t s d i r e c t testimony. I don't want t o have myself be 

10 deciding something t h a t ' s i m p l i c a t e d i n the p r i o r order. 

11 I f we have Verizon d i r e c t May 24th, do the p a r t i e s 

12 want t o agree upon s e t t i n g up a settlement conference during 

13 the week of May 29th, next week? And then i f we f o l l o w 

14 through i n what we d i d i n p r i o r schedules, then the OSBA 

15 would give me a status r e p o r t by --

16 MR. GRAY: By June 1st? 

17 JUDGE MELILLO: That would be r i g h t , June 1st, or I 

18 guess a c t u a l l y June 8th. I guess i t ' s the Friday of the 

19 week a f t e r the settlement conference. 

20 MR. GRAY: I can give you, Your Honor, an update. 

21 How about i f I say t h i s ? I promise t o send you e-mail 

22 updates, cc a l l the p a r t i e s by June 8th, Friday, June 8th, 

23 w i t h an update on any settlement n e g o t i a t i o n s . That way i t 

24 w i l l give us a l i t t l e time to talk, hash out a few things 

25 and I can give you a formal update on the e i g h t h . I s t h a t 
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acceptable? 

JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t , yes, June 8th would be 

acceptable. That's what we d i d i n the p r i o r procedural 

order, i s we provided f o r a status r e p o r t . 

MR. GRAY: Okay. 

JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . O f f i c e of Consumer 

Advocate, can we agree t o the same time frames as p r e v i o u s l y 

f o r you t o provide i n f o r m a t i o n on p o t e n t i a l witnesses? 

MR. CHESKIS: I t h i n k t h a t should be f i n e . I guess 

t h a t would give us u n t i l June 2 9th? 

JUDGE MELILLO: Let's see. 

MR. CHESKIS: I think you had previously given us a 

week after - -

JUDGE MELILLO: Week a f t e r r e c e i p t of -- of course, 

t h a t was a week a f t e r r e c e i p t of d i r e c t of, everybody was 

going t o f i l e simultaneously under the p r i o r schedule. 

MR. CHESKIS: Right. I missed t h a t . I guess t h a t 

would take us t o May 31st. 

JUDGE MELILLO: That's c o r r e c t , i f you then provide 

t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n a week a f t e r everyone has f i l e d t h e i r 

d i r e c t . A l l r i g h t . So t h a t would be May 31st. I t h i n k I 

s t i l l had a p r o v i s i o n i n there also where I wanted Verizon 

t o provide a witness schedule a few days p r i o r t o the 

hearing. I ' l l j u s t look at my p r i o r procedural orders on 

t h a t . I s t h a t acceptable t o you, Ms. Paiva, t h a t you would 
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1 provide a witness schedule, estimate on proposed cross-

2 examination time? 

3 MS. PAIVA: The only w r i n k l e i n t h a t i s , w e ' l l get 

4 some testimony on the 23rd. 

5 JUDGE MELILLO: That's t r u e . 

6 MS. PAIVA: I guess I could probably give you a rough 

7 estimate and we could hope t h a t no new witnesses appear f o r 

8 the f i r s t time on the 23rd, but cross times might be 

9 a f f e c t e d by t h a t . 

10 JUDGE MELILLO: How about you provide t h a t t o me by 

11 close of business on the 24th, best e f f o r t s . Y o u ' l l have t o 

12 know I guess by then. 

13 MS. PAIVA: And i f we can do i t e a r l i e r than t h a t , we 

14 w i l l . 

15 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t , t h a t ' s f i n e . 

16 I t h i n k the p r o v i s i o n s f o r service of documents can 

17 remain the same. The hearings w i l l be i n Harrisburg. Do 

18 the p a r t i e s want t o s t a r t at ten o'clock or do you want t o 

19 s t a r t at nine o'clock? 

20 MS. PAIVA: Ten o'clock seems okay t o me. 

21 MR. GRAY: That should be f i n e , Your Honor. 

22 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . 

23 I d i d have an a d d i t i o n a l issue. The Commission i n 

24 i t s order on reconsideration allowed Verizon and Verizon 

25 North an a d d i t i o n a l p e r i o d of time i n which t o f i l e 
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1 conforming Chapter 3 0 plans. 

2 i n reading through t h a t , I f e l t i t would be h e l p f u l 

3 t o have a clean copy of Verizon's Chapter 30 plan, even i f 

4 i t would be f i l e d a f t e r the l a s t day of hearing. I t could 

5 be f i l e d as l a t e - f i l e d e x h i b i t s . They're going t o be due 

6 approximately J u l y 25th, which i s the day of the hearing. 

7 Can they be provided, Ms. Paiva? 

8 MS. PAIVA: Provide you a copy of what we f i l e d ? 

9 JUDGE MELILLO: Well, I t h i n k what I would want t o do 

10 i s I guess I could take o f f i c i a l n o t i c e or have i t be made 

11 an e x h i b i t i n t h i s case i f i t ' s not a v a i l a b l e by J u l y 25th 

12 and we can have i t as a l a t e - f i l e d e x h i b i t . I t h i n k i t 

13 would be very h e l p f u l t o have clean copies of the e x i s t i n g 

14 Chapter 30 plans, the c u r r e n t l y e f f e c t i v e Chapter 30 plans 

15 f o r Verizon North. 

16 MS. PAIVA: I mean, I could give you now the ones 

17 t h a t e x i s t now t h a t haven't been r e d - l i n e d t o show what's 

18 changed, or you could wait u n t i l the 25th and get what we 

19 f i l e t h a t day. 

20 JUDGE MELILLO: I j u s t want t o make sure t h a t t h a t ' s 

21 p a r t of the record i n t h i s case so the p a r t i e s w i l l have 

22 t h a t and I w i l l have t h a t . 

23 MS . PAIVA: Okay. 

24 JUDGE MELILLO: But i f you have something which you 

25 could give me before t h a t , t h a t would be appreciated. 
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1 MS. PAIVA: I ' l l e-mail you the current plans, the 

2 o l d ones from whenever they were approved, I guess the 

3 Verizon ones from the 1990's, the Verizon PA. The Verizon 

4 North i s from a couple years ago. But they're o f f i c i a l 

5 documents, Commission records. 

6 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . Now, i n the past 

7 proceeding, I believe the p a r t i e s agreed t o s t i p u l a t e 

8 testimony and there was no cross-examination. I s t h a t the 

9 case from the 2006 PCO proceedings? 

10 MR. GRAY: That's c o r r e c t . Your Honor. 

11 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . I f t h a t occurs, I do want 

12 t o mention- t h a t i t ' s possible t h a t when I look over the 

13 testimony and e x h i b i t s , I may have questions, so I j u s t want 

14 t o a l e r t the p a r t i e s t o t h a t . I w i l l also have t o have 

15 answers t o my questions. I don't know how we want t o do 

16 t h a t . Also, there w i l l have t o be a mechanism f o r the 

17 testimony t o be put i n t o the record. 

18 MR. GRAY: Understood. 

19 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . I s there anything f u r t h e r 

20 f o r discussion today? 

21 (No response . ) 

22 JUDGE MELILLO: I ' l l get out a revised-revised 

23 procedural order. Anything f u r t h e r ? 

24 MR. GRAY: No, Your Honor. 

25 MS. PAIVA: No, nothing from us. 
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1 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . O f f i c e o f Consumer 

2 Advocate o r O f f i c e o f T r i a l S t a f f ? 

3 MR. ECKENROD: N o t h i n g here, Your Honor. 

4 JUDGE MELILLO: A l l r i g h t . Very w e l l . Thank you 

5 v e r y much. We're a d j o u r n e d . 

6 (Whereupon, a t 2:31 p.m., t h e p r o c e e d i n g s were 

7 concluded.' 
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C E R T I F I C A T E 

I hereby c e r t i f y , as the stenographic r e p o r t e r , t h a t 

the foregoing proceedings were taken s t e n o g r a p h i c a l l y by me 

and t h e r e a f t e r reduced t o t y p e w r i t i n g by me or under my 

d i r e c t i o n , and t h a t t h i s t r a n s c r i p t i s a t r u e and accurate 

record t o the best of my a b i l i t y . 
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